Along Route '66

The Newsletter of the Class of 1966

President: Roger C. Kline, 26 East 93rd Street, New York, New York 10028 Secretary: Lawrence J. Geiger, TW 609, 727 Dixmyth Ave., Cincinnati, Ohio 45220 Treasurer: S. Michael Nadel, Apt. 96, 440 Riverside Drive, New York, New York 10027 Class Agent: William M. Higgins, 540 Carew Tower, Cincinnati, Ohio 45202

Volume III Number 2 February 25, 1969

Bouncing back from a long bout with senior-year apathy, flu, exams, job-hunting and the rest of the horribles, I am happy to report that my mailbox has been sufficiently stuffed with your cards and letters so that I am able to fill two or three issues of this Newsletter. New Haven has just had 18 inches of that beautiful white stuff, turning its grey towers into a winter scene faintly reminiscent of those sunny, snowball-filled days we used to enjoy on the Hanover Plain. In such a setting, it is fitting to relate that the '69 Winter Carnival was a major success --lots of snow, good times for all (but a narrow loss to the Denver Ski Team). For those of you who couldn't be there, herewith is a summary of activities from our Classmates here and abroad...

DOWN THE CENTER AISLE

Romantic news continues to occupy the attention of a significant number of us. WALLY BUSCHMAN (Box 384, E. Dennis, Mass. 02641) reports that he and JACK BRISTER attended the September 1 wedding of RANDY ADAMS and Peggy Montgomery in Elizabeth-town, Ky. Randy recently graduated from Naval O.C.S. and, after completing his training at Key West, Fla., expects to be stationed in Guam. Peggy is currently a senior at Duke University.

JEFF MARKS (630 Wilson St., Carlisle, Pa.) was recently wed to Marjean Angier of Wellesley, Mass. Jeff, presently in his third year at Dickinson Law School, is chairman of the Legal Aid Society for the Harrisburg-Carlisle area. BOB FRITZ (Apt. 11, 134 Summer St., Malden, Mass.) took Germaine Rodier, a senior at Merrimack College, as his bride on July 6, 1968. JACK LEWIS was best man and PAUL CHRZANOWSKI was an usher. Bob graduated from Dartmouth Med last June and is presently attending Harvard Med School.

BILL MALCOLM (Hawk Pine Hills, Willsy Hill Rd., Norwich, Vt., 05055) married Miriam Bauer (Boston Univ. '68) on September 14, just prior to returning to the Big Green to finish his senior year. In between academic pursuits, Bill is working as a salesman for the Hawk Mountain Corp. of Pittsfield, Vt. MIKE SMITH shared the center aisle with Miss Kathleen R. Grand (Hollins '68) on October 19 at Gainsville, Fla. JOHN BARBIERI was best man. Mike is working as an account executive with the administrative controls division of W.R. Grace & Co. (c/o W.R. Grace & Co., ACD: G-6, 7 Hanover Square, New York, N.Y. 10005). In Toledo, Ohio, TOM BRADY and Betsy Carson were united in matrimony last June 22; BILL KOBLSCH and PHIL LEPANTO were in attendance. Tom is working for his engineering Ph.D. at the Univ. of Michigan; his address is 3825 Green Brier Blvd., Apt. 298-B, Ann Arbor, Mich. 48105.

TERRY INNIS (1250 Darchester Drive, Apt. 217, Alexandria, La. 71301), a recent Thayer School grad, married Charlene Sue Nelson in Cincinnati, Ohio on June 15. CHARLIE WILMOT helped the couple celebrate the event. Terry is helping to "start-up" a new Procter & Gamble plant in Alexandria. Charlie, meanwhile, took time off

from his Ph.D. studies at Chicago Univ. to work on the McCarthy campaign this summer. He and Peggy still reside at 7355 Kingston Ave., Chicago, Ill. 60649. Another summer nuptial was celebrated on August 25 by DICK KAISER and Raina Debra Fink in Short Hills, N.J. Dick is in his fourth year of medical school at Harvard, and he and Debbie reside at 1409 Commonwealth Ave., Brighton, Mass.

BRUCE BERGER (66 Sierra Rd., Apt. 12A, Hyde Park, Mass. 02136) had RICK FIRTEL, ANDY SMITH, and LOU NOVAK as ushers at his July 6 wedding to Barbara Anne Sackin (Goucher '68). Bruce is heading for an M.D. in obstetrics-gynecology at Tufts Med. Jean Henderson (Colby Jr. '66; U.S.C. '68) became the bride of BILL WEGENER (8615 La Tremolina Lane, Whittier, Calif. 90605) on June 22. RICH DALY, ERIC KING, and DAVE HIGHTOWER were present for the occasion, while RICHARD MEYER was best man. Bill graduated with an M.B.A. from Stanford in June and, after a tour as a financial analyst for Lightcraft Co., entered Navy O.C.S. in November. GARY MILLER and Lynn Barnes (Cornell '65) are living at $111\frac{1}{2}$ E. 2nd St., Waverly, Ohio 45690 following their June 1 marriage. Gary is spending a year away from his Yale Divinity studies to serve as an intern for a Waverly church.

BARRY RIPLEY, a 1st Lt. in the Army Engineers (HHC 39th Engineer Group, APO New York 09035), found the wares of Neu Ulm, Germany, much to his liking as he married Brigitte Korn of Neu Ulm on October 26. Barry reports that Cpt. KEN TAYLOR stopped by en route to Viet Nam. Also in Europe this year is BILL WILKOFF, a new husband after his August marriage to Maxilyn Cole, a Colby Jr. grad. GENE NATTI was best man for this affair. Bill and Marilyn are living at Markvej 84 B, Bronby Strand, Copenhagen, Denmark, where Bill is studying under a doctor at the Univ. of Copenhagen as part of his M.D. course at Harvard Med.

After teaching at the U.S. Army Signal School in Ft. Monmouth, N.J., JIM GRINNELL (221st Sig Co., APO San Francisco 96191) was reassigned to Long Binh, South Viet Nam. Before leaving for his overseas duty, Jim married Christina Wilson of Asbury Park, N.J., on September 21. DAVE SMITH took time out from his teaching chores in New York City to wed Darilyn Keith on October 26. GARY BAUER was Dave's best man, while HARRY SANTANGELO and Joel Plavin '67 were ushers. Dave and Darilyn can be reached at 525 East 82nd St., Apt. 10-B, New York, N.Y. 10028.

My old roommate, PAUL "BABO" BABCOCK, who once said he would never be married before the age of 26, proved to be a poor prophet as he exchanged rings on June 15 with Mary Coggin of Nashville, Tenn. AL SINGER represented the Big Green at the affair, along with Paul's brother Ernie Babcock '70, a stand-out defensive tackle on Coach Bob's latest aggregation. Paul and Mary are making their home at 18 Fountain Lane, Apt. 4, South Weymouth, Mass. 02186, while Paul programs computers for the Boston Hospital for Women.

Third-year med student KIRK ANDRE VEIT took his bride, the former Miss Gloria Ann Zank, from among the coeds at the University of Wisconsin, where Kirk works for his M.D. Following their August 31 nuptials, the Veits are making their home at 1631 Madison St., Madison, Wis. TED THOMPSON (30 Dodley Ave., Hotchkiss Grove, Branford, Conn.) began work this fall as an Assistant National Bank Examiner following his August 31 marriage to Gwendolyn Glover of Hanover. August 31 seemed to be a particularly important day for the sound of '66 wedding bells, as PETER CLEAVES and Dorothy Barcham (C.C.N.Y. '65) chose that day to celebrate their marriage in New York City. Pete received his M.A. in Political Science from Vanderbilt Univ. this June and the Cleaves moved on to 211 Russell St., Apt. B, Berkeley, Calif. 94705, where Pete is studying for his Ph.D. at Berkeley.

A Dartmouth friendship proved of lasting value to BILL BRYAN, who married Constance A. Horn (Boston Univ.) on August 3 in Hanover, Pa. Connie is the sister of '66er CHUCK HORN. Bill is now a 1st Lt. in the U.S. Army and left for a tour of duty in South Korea this January. He formerly was assigned as an instructor in basic electronics at Redstone Arsenal (last address: 223 f Dyer Circle, Redstone Arsenal, Ala. 35809). BOB COHN (311 Tuck Mall, Hanover, N.H.), in the M.B.A. program at Tuck, reports that PAUL KLEE married Marya Wasung (Barnard) on July 6, in Chatham, N.J. Paul and Marya are living at 213 East 11th St., New York, N.Y., while both attend school. AL ANDERSON was also an August bridegroom, as he and Gwen Jaruis (Nazareth Coll. '66) were married on August 3. Al is in his third year at Stanford Law (address: 2727 Midtown Ct., Apt. 18, Palo Alto, Calif. 94303), where he has been involved in the Grape Boycott -- working for the State of California.

AND STILL MORE WEDDING BELLS

The summer of 1968 proved to be a big marriage season for a host of '66ers. BRAD STEIN joined the ranks of the newlyweds on August 24 as he chose Mary Grace Pennisi of Lawrence, Mass., as his bride. Brad (3916 7th St. NE, Washington, D.C.

20017) is finishing up his work on a M.F.A. degree from Catholic Univ. in film-making, while directing local plays in his space time. DON GLAZER married Ellen Sarasohn (Simmons '69) in July. The Glazers reside at 852 beacon St., Apt. 9, Boston, Mass., while Don attends Harvard Law -- where he writes for America's second-best law journal.

Recently returned from a five-month tour at sea, NORMAN JONES is serving as an electronics technician in the Navy (26104 5th St., Taylor, Mich.). Norman was married to Darrell Bush (Millsaps '67) in Jackson, Miss., last May 25. KEN BLUNT (1360 York Ave., Apt. L-2, New York, N.Y. 10021) proved that romance does flourish in the hospital corridors as he married Elizabeth Thornbury, a '66 Duke grad and now a nurse at the Hospital of Special Surgery in New York, on August 17. Ken is in his third year at Cornell Med in the City. Ushers at the Manhasset, N.Y., nuptials included BOB NASH, BILL HIGGINS, and BILL BOWER. Ken and Bob later switched roles as Bob married Roberta Spector on September 7 in Chicago. Other '66ers at the Nash wedding included Bill Higgins again, STEVE SHIPPS, TED PITTIGLIO, LARRY HOPPERSTEAD, and GARY BRYSON.

JEFF BROWN (484 Lunt St., Lincolnwood, Ill. -- a third-year med student at Marquette) was the best man at the July wedding of HOWIE WEINER and Mira Avinery of Tel Aviv, Israel (Denver Univ.). Jeff also reports hearing from DAVE GRAVES who is manning a patrol boat in the Mekong Delta but is thinking of a girl in South Carolina. Penn Law student DICK ALDERMAN (home address: 307 E. Genesee Pkwy., Syracuse, N.Y. 13224) married Maxene Lustig of Syracuse on June 16. AL ROTTENBERG, GRAEME BELL, and BOB COWDEN helped the Aldermans celebrate the occasion. JOE MICHALSKI and Kathleen J. Erdmann, medical and nursing students, respectively, at the Univ. of Maryland, were married on August 3. The Michalskis now live at 3702 McDowell Lane, Baltimore, Md.

BUDGE GERE (104 B Washington Rd., Princeton, N.J. 08540), second-year divinity student at Old Nassau and J.V. hockey coach, became a first-year newlywed on June 15, when he married Anne Ruggles (Colby, Me., College and MAT '67 from Colgate). CHUCK VERNON was Budge's best man and the Green contingent in the usher corps included TOM CLARKE, DICK LARSON, MIKE URBANIC, BOB BUCKLEY and Steve Smith '65. December 21 was the wedding day for former Daily D newsman SAM ABRAM and Miss Prudence Carter Beatty in Ann Arbor, Michigan. Sam is heading for an LL.B. at Michigan Law. A February wedding is in store for DENNIS KAUFMAN and Roberta Sue Sobel of Wilmette, Ill., and Skidmore '68. Dennis is with the Navy Department in Washington, while Roberta teaches school in Wilmette. Finally, ED KURIANSKY of Harvard Law and Miss Judith Anne Brodsky (Smith '68: and a M.Ed. candidate at B.U.) plan to be married next August.

THE CHAIRMAN'S COLUMN:

(Ed. Note: the following is a special section of comment and information to be contributed from time to time by Class Chairman ROG KLINE. Any comments, etc., you might have on the opinions expressed herein may be directed to me or to Rog at the addresses listed below the masthead).

Steve Sloca has allowed me to interrupt the marriage announcements, graduate school successes, foreign policy debates, and other matters that usually flow through these pages. From time to time I'll exercise my limited perogatives as class Chairman in order to report items of extraordinary importance.

Today's item of extraordinary importance concerns our flagrant irresponsibility towards the Alumni Fund. So far, we have contributed less money in our first two years than any other class since at least 1950, and probably a lot farther back than that. In last spring's Fund drive, we were second to last out of fifty-nine classes in per cent of dollar objective achieved, and were absolutely dead last out of seventy-two classes tabulated for percentage of class members contributing.

A number of rationales have been offerred to explain this performance: we're all alienated; we're all in grad school and have no money; the fund drive hasn't been run well; many of us are still re-paying student loans. No doubt all of these play some part, but all of them have also been factors for other alumni classes who have managed to do their share.

Perhaps a major problem is that we don't believe it's necessary to "do our share." As one of our Classmates said to me recently, "Everybody knows that private colleges aren't going to be able to exist on contributions. The government and foundations are going to have to support them."

That may be true in the future, although McGeorge Bundy at the Ford Foundation and others who should know are not so convinced. But in the very long "meantime" it remains essential that we stop passing the buck... or, start passing it, to the College.

If you have any suggestion, please write me or Head Agent Bill Higgins (540 Carew Tower, Cincinnati, Ohio 45202).

There is one financial area where the Class has excelled. Here is Treasurer Mike Nadel's report. (He hasn't taken accounting, guys, so let's bear with him. He may not be bright, but he's honest).

'66 Treasury (June '66 to November '68)

Income	
Class dues	\$1439.01
Party ('67)	151.00
Bank interest	112.63
Total	\$1702.64
Expenses	
Newsletter	\$ 101.27
Sloca	39.88
Kline	21.40
Flowers (H. Fisher)	18.25
Memorial (E. Muller)	20.00
Spring '66 riot	45.25
Party ('67)	
guard & food	146.37
band	125.00
Checking acnt. fee	12.70
	\$ 530.12
Assets (11/13/68)	•
Checking acnt.	\$ 744 00
	\$ 144.88
Savings acnt. Total	1027,64
Lotal	\$1172.52

Nice job, Mike. When do you declare dividents?

OF GREY FLANNEL SUITS AND THINGS

From marriages and money, let's turn to the business and professional world where many '66ers are already making their marks. One of these is PETE CROWNFIELD (4612 New Brunswick Ave., Piscataway, N.J. 08854) who is a trustee and general manager of Theatre Six, Inc., a non-profit center for the creative arts. RICHARD BRIGDEN, recent M.B.A. graduate of Ohio State, is employed by the Bank Investments Division of the Pittsburgh National Bank (200 Piper Dr., Apt. 107, Pittsburgh, Pa. 15274). TOM VOSTEEN is an instructor in French at Central College in Pella, Iowa; while DICK BLACKLOW is teaching high school in Washington, D.C. (6419 31st St. NW, Washington, D.C. 20015). In preparation for service in Latin America, ERV BURKHOLDER (400 Central Park West, New York, N.Y. 10025) is working for the International Basic Economic Corporation.

In Denver, Colo., BOB BOOMS is establishing a political foothold as campaign manager for a State Senator and Chairman of the State Affairs Committee of the Denver Jaycees. Bob is also president of his class at the Evening Division of Denver Law (1478 Elizabeth St., Denver, Colo. 80206). Meanwhile, NEIL ROBERTSON (1 Eldora St., Boston) is one of the founders and a full-time organizer for the New England Resistance, the leading anti-draft organization in the East. DAVID FARNHAM (307 Glyn Cagny Rd., Manchester, Mo.) is a computer programmer for the American National Insurance Company in St. Louis; while BRUCE THOSEN, armed with an M.B.A. from Tuck, is a marketing consultant with Ernst & Ernst (178 E. 93rd St., New York, N.Y. 10028).

DAVE JOHNSTON (1244 Oliver Ave., Apt. 9, San Diego, Calif. 92109) has been named assistant city planner for the City of San Diego. In training as a systems engineer with I.B.M., JIM HOURDEQUIN (Anthony House, 1827 L St., Washington, D.C.) is headed for assignment to the Time-Life Data Center in New York City. Meanwhile,

JOHN WILKINSON is a master at Hillfield College (152 James St. South, Apt. 5, Hamilton 10, Ontario,) while STEVE GOODMAN is a teaching fellow in psychology at the University of Michigan (1715 S. University Ave., Ann Arbor, Mich. 48104) Also involved in education is DAVE STEDMAN (110 Glenwood Rd., Haddonfield, N.J. 08033). Dave returned from a year and a half of study at the London School or Oriental and African Studies and several months "field work" in Southern and Eastern Africa to take a dual job as assistant professor of African History at Camden County College and 6th grade teacher in the Camden school system. There, Dave helped develop a black history and culture course for the Camden city schools.

HENRY SHARPE (c/o Policy Management Systems, Inc., Hotel Californian, Taylor and O'Farrell, San Francisco, California) is a VISTA volunteer, hoping to utilize his skills in regional planning recently recognized by a M.R.P. from North Carolina University. CHARLES SPEHRLBY (Box 191, Loveland Rd., Norwich, Vermont 05055) has established himself as chief engineer of Hypertherm, a new division of Creave, Incorporated, in Hanover. Also in the area is CARL FIKE, art supervisor for the Milford Area School (15 Falconer Ave., Milford, New Hampshire 03055). MICKEY HANDELSMAN is utilizing his M.S. in chemistry (N.Y.U. '68) by teaching that subject in a high school in Brooklyn (4701-12th Ave., Brooklyn, New York 11219). CHUCK WEIL (3611 Lancaster Lane, Apt. 2304, Minneapolis, Minnesota 55427) is working as a marketing assistant with General Mills following his Tuck School graduation. Chuck reports that AL SINGER, a third year Duke Law student, spent the past summer working in the D.A.'s office in Charlotte, North Carolina getting an exposure to crime. Out in Chicago, RANDALL SCHULZE is a systems programmer for the Continental Casualty Company (5800 North Sheridan Road, Apt. 903, Chicago, Illinois 60626).

DON GRAVES (1702 Dominion Drive, Apt. 5, Akron, Ohio 44515) is in the advertising department of the Firestone Tire and Rubber Company. Traveling coast-to-coast for the Baldridge Reading and Study Skills, Incorporated (14 Grigg St., Greenwich, Connecticut), PETER EDDY is an instructor in developmental reading at the high school and college level. Most recently in Springfield, Missouri, Pete is headed for an assignment in Clinton, New York. Erstwhile WDCR d.j. BUCK SHINKMAN is now in London (57 Walton St., London S.W. 3) working as a journalist for Benn Brothers, Ltd. of Fleet Street. Closer to the Hanover Plain, JAN WESTERVELT is coordinator for Vermont's comprehensive health planning (5 Terrace Street, Montpelier, Vermont O5602). WAYNE LO CURTO and his wife Kathy celebrated the birth of their second daughter, Anne Catherine, on October 30. Wayne is a salesman for Gillette Safety Razor Co. (42 Darling Street, Indian Orchard, Massachusetts 01051).

At 5320 Grand Ave., Des Moines, Towa, TIM URBAN and his wife Toni are waiting out Tim's draft appeal so they can accept a Peace Corps assignment to work for the Chilean government as planning assistants. Tim, who recently earned his M.R.P. from North Carolina, reports seeing PETE REICHARD in New York City this summer. Pete was working for Time-Life between semesters at Worcester College, Oxford. Class Head Agent BILL HIGGINS moved his family to Cincinnati (540 Carew Tower, Cincinnati, Ohio 45202) where Bill accepted a job as investment counselor with Scudder, Stevens Clark. Bill and Jane's family was increased by one on October 12 with the arrival of Molly Crawford Higgins, their first child. Finally, ARTHUR LEWIS (410 O Street SW, Apt. C-107, Washington, D.C. 20024) is working in the Foreign Service for the U.S.I.A.

And that's about all I have room for in this issue, but more will be forth-coming shortly. On the results of my informal poll on suggestions for a replacement for John Sloan, the leading names mentioned were Gov. Nelson Rockefeller, Prof. Frank Smallwood, and Sen. Eugene McCarthy in that order. No word to date on any official decisions on successors to President Dickey and Dean Thad from the Parkhurst bureaucracy. Until later...peace!